At An Audit / Workshop Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 12th day of March, 2008

Roll Call:                 Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor          

          Derek N. Benedict, Councilman



          George A. Woolsey, Councilman



          Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                  Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman     

Also Present:           Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                  James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                  Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                  Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.
1.
ROLL CALL


Roll Call was conducted as reported above.

2.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE

Michael Hayes, the Supervisor of the Town of Montgomery, led the pledge to the flag. 

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR, AND DELETIONS FROM, TONIGHT’S AGENDA

            8A. was deleted.

New 10B.
PLANNING BOARD: Landscape Cost Estimate for Dixit

13.

Hydrants: Cleaning, Refurbishing and Flushing




Hydrant located on the Pepsi Property

      14.                   Sewer Connection at Route 9W


15. 

Sidewalks

4. APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount of $2,123,378.93. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
5. LOCAL LAW Amending the Requirements for the Issuance of             
            Building Permits and Certificates of Occupancy   
Supervisor Booth said this item was discussed at the last workshop. He had asked the Board to review the requirements for issuance of building permits and certificates of occupancy documents. Then they were to email himself or Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, with any of their concerns or comments. Neither of them received any comments.

Councilwoman Greene asked if this Local Law would be for developments 
and /or single family homes.
.

Mark Taylor said there are certain provisions that would apply to a single family house and their driveways. The majority is directed toward developments, their roads and other shared improvements.
Councilwoman Greene said it could be a hardship for a new homeowner to have to pave their whole driveway.  
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Supervisor Booth said the only requirement is a 10 foot apron. 

James Osborne, Town Engineer, said the driveway apron that is required is paving  from the edge of the existing pavement to the right-of-way line. 

Mark Taylor said the Town is not modifying the paving requirements. This is addressed in the code requirements.

Supervisor Booth said procedure is what has to be done after the asphalt plants close. This amendment guarantees what needs to be done once the plants reopen.

Councilman Woolsey would like a square footage requirement for the driveway security put into the amendment instead of making it the responsibility of the Highway Superintendent.
Mark Taylor said a square footage provision can be put into the amendment. 

He asked the Board who they wanted to determine the square footage security performance; the Town Board or the Highway Superintendent.
Councilman Woolsey it should be said the Highway Superintendent.
Mark Taylor said this will address the person who wants a certificate of occupancy from November 1st through March 31st, or when it is inappropriate to complete a required paved driveway. It will address unique site conditions at any time of the year when a Driveway Security and Agreement is needed. The contractor and new homeowner will understand when the asphalt plants reopen they will have an obligation to complete the driveway. 

Councilman Woolsey asked Mark Taylor to explain item D.

Mark Taylor said the Town has large scale projects where roads are not completed and ready for occupancy from November 1 through March 31st and it is inappropriate to complete a proposed Town road. Then a public Road Security Agreement shall be executed by the contractor and the new owner. A temporary or final Certificate of Occupancy may be issued by the Code Compliance Supervisor. If all other requirements and conditions have been met a performance security will not be needed.

Mark Taylor is going to do a revised draft on the driveway provision. He will send a copy to the Highway Superintendent for his review. 
6.    
LOCAL LAW Amending the Zoning for Accessory Apartments

Supervisor Booth said this item was discussed at a previous workshop. He and Mr. Taylor are looking for comments from the Board. The Town is looking to change the standards for the Accessory Apartment Law. The proposed amendments remove the Zoning Board of Appeals special permit requirement for accessory apartments and subject the use to a separate building permit and a certificate of occupancy will be required. 

Mark Taylor said the issuance of Accessory Apartment approvals is presently a special permit process with the Zoning Board of Appeals. This Local Law would convert it into an administrative process and will only involve the Code Compliance Department. The amendment provides for a size limit. If the size limit is exceeded, the structure will be considered a duplex. Depending on the district a variance might be needed. In drafting this Local Law the Town has provided for the Grandfathering of existing deemed accessory apartments. 

Councilman Piaquadio asked if the owner still must live in the dwelling if it has an accessory apartment. 
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Mark Taylor said that has not been changed.

Councilwoman Greene asked about the homes that have apartments that go back thirty-five to forty years, before you had to go to the ZBA for approval. These apartments would be grandfathered in without ZBA approval.

Supervisor Booth said these apartments would be considered preexisting. If a house is sold the bank would do an appraisal, take the appraisal to the Assessor’s Office and match it to the Assessor’s card. A bank will accept that.
Councilman Woolsey said the people who will have a problem are the ones who have an unfinished basement listed with the Assessor’s Office, but have put in an apartment. These apartments will not be grandfathered in. 

Mark Taylor said the present introductory clause of sub-section C refers only to the business district which lists accessory apartments as a specific permitted accessory use to existing dwellings. These include accessory apartments, and the lack of reference in the accessory apartment Code section to the IB District creates an ambiguity. He is going to write it in the amendment in language with respect to the IB District. The other change does not relate to apartments which can be done at a later time. He recommends that this is referred to the Zoning and Planning Boards for their review. 
Supervisor Booth asked for the Board to go to 10A. at this time. 
10.        PLANNING BOARD:         

 A.
Project Fee Discussion (Page Self Service)
Jim Raab is in front of the Board tonight representing Pine Tree Realty Group LLC, which is a project of S.K. Enterprises located on 87 Taft Avenue, Newburgh. They would like to put an indoor self storage facility on Route 9W where the Pine Tree Inn used to be. This unit would consist of about 4,400 square feet of indoor self storage. A $10,200.00 application fee is required. They want to put this money in escrow. This way, in the event the project is rejected by the Zoning Board of Appeals because the project is not located in a B zone, they would then be able to retrieve their money. 
Supervisor Booth said in most cases when an applicant goes to the Planning Board the project fits within the Zoning. This project does not fit the Zoning and it depends solely on a use variance, which is very hard to obtain. 

Mr. Raab said he could go to the Building Department, but he would like the Planning Board’s input on the plans. Mr. Raab said they don’t have a problem paying the $10,200.00 escrow fee.
Mark Taylor said the fee that will have to be posted for this project is the cost to administer the permit. There is supposed to be a reasonable relationship between the permit fees that are set and the cost. In this case the applicant is separately covering the Planning Board’s consultant cost through the escrow arrangements. Nevertheless, the Planning Board itself has overhead, members’ salaries, transcripts and minutes to be prepared in connection with an application. In this instance there is a strong likelihood that all of the costs that are incurred as the application proceeds through the entire process may not be ensured. There are likely to be some costs associated with one or two Planning Board sessions that will be incurred before it is referred to the Zoning Board of Appeals. 
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Mr. Rabb asked if a credit could be given for the application fee if the project is denied. Then they would bring back another plan for the same piece of property and a credit for the new application fee would be given. 

Mark Taylor said the other possibility would be to put whatever money was left over after all the fees were paid from the application fee towards an amended site plan application. The Board agreed if this project is denied they could come back with something else for that property. 

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Taylor to draw up the necessary papers.

Mark Taylor said he would like to draw up a letter to the Planning Board, cc Michael Donnelly and advise them that the Town Board has agreed to the fee that is paid in connection with the site plan. An amendment can be applied to a future application. 
7.   
PARKS AND RECREATION: “T” Shirt Bid Award 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said the T-Shirt Bid took place on February 29th and there were four bidders.

Supervisor Booth said he asked Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, to figure out the number of shirts needed for the front number and then the amount needed for both front and back for a total cost of the shirts. AAA Screen Printing and Immaculate Designs were very close in price and the bid has to be awarded to the bidder with the lowest cost. 

Mark Taylor asked if that was stated in the bid package and that is how the bid would be awarded. This would have to be verified. He said the weighted average based on an average of 7 to 10 between front screen only and front screened with numbered back were used to prepare the bid. He asked if Mr. Petrillo used the  weighted average when he was computing the total cost.
It was the overall decision of the Board to bring this item back on the Monday March 17, 2008 meeting. 

8.  ANIMAL CONTROL:

A. 
Hiring of Part Time Clerk

This item was deleted from the agenda.
B. 
Authority to Start Hiring Process for Kennel Worker

Supervisor Booth said that Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, has terminated a Kennel Worker. She would like permission to start the hiring process for the replacement of that worker. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated March 6, 2008, submitted by Mary Meyer, to fill a vacant twenty hour kennel worker position, at a pay rate of $10.00 per hour. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
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9.  
ASSESSOR: Consulting Services

Supervisor Booth said Michael Fogarty, FIAO Sole Assessor, has utilized the services of Thomas Masten to work on the transition and training of Alan Cagney, Assistant Assessor, with the old Sewer Program. This program is in MS DOS and has not been converted into Windows. This program is what the Town uses to maintain the quarterly billing for the Sewer Districts.  
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the voucher dated March 3, 2008 for Thomas Masten’s consultant fees for the sewer districts, in the amount of $150.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
10. 
PLANNING BOARD:

A.
Project Fee Discussion (Page Self Service)

This item was discussed after item 6

B.
(add on)
Landscape Cost Estimate of Dixit

Supervisor Booth said Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, has sent the Landscape estimate for the Dixit Medical Office located on Meadow Avenue.  

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Landscape Cost Estimate for Dixit, dated February 5, 2008, submitted by Karen Arent. The amount of the estimate is $9,259.00 with an inspection fee of $1,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
11.   
COMPUTER REPAIR SERVICE

Councilman Piaquadio submitted a proposal from JD Computers located at 623 Broadway, Newburgh for a forty hour block of time at a rate of $75.00 per hour. They would come to the Town one day a week for two hours. If there aren’t any problems for them to fix they would do computer maintenance. The Town was given a guaranteed emergency response time, which is within twenty-four hours before 3 p.m. and twenty four hours plus four business hours after 3 p.m. This is good for one year, but if they come in every week for two hour times periods this proposal would be used within six months. 
James Osborne suggested employees fill out a form to be handed in.

Councilman Piaquadio said all forms should go through the Supervisor’s office and then when JD Computers comes in they would know where they are needed in the Town. 

Councilman Benedict asked how much the Town spends on other computer related services.

Councilman Piaquadio said the Town also has a contract with Third Eye, which is very good, but the problem is the Town pays them a specialty rate of $105.00 per hour. By using the two companies the Town would save money. 
Councilman Benedict said the Town might want to think about hiring someone part time for computers in the future. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to withdraw $3,000.00 from the Computer Reserve Fund for the services of JD Computers. This is for a forty hour block of time at $75.00 per hour. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the proposal submitted by JD Computers, located at 623 Broadway, Newburgh for a pre-paid 40 hour weekly maintenance or service (parts not included) at a rate of $75.00 per hour. 

The total of this contract is $3,000.00. The Town has a guaranteed emergency response time which is within twenty-four hours before 3 p.m. and twenty four hours plus four business hours after 3 p.m. This is good for one year. 

The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio will call JD Computers tomorrow for the scheduling. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
12.   
(add on)
SOUTH PLANK ROAD AND WARING ROAD CULVERTS  
           


PROPOSAL
James Osborne said he received a proposal late this afternoon from Clough Harbour & Associates, which he distributed to the Board Members. Due to its late arrival he has not had time to compare it to the Clark Patterson proposal to have a recommendation for the Board. He will follow up with a recommendation for the evaluation of alternatives for the South Plank Road and Waring Road Culverts.   
13.
A. (add on)
Hydrants: Cleaning, Refurbishing and Flushing




Hydrant located on the Pepsi Property


Councilwoman Greene said the Board Members received a memo from Supervisor Booth at the end of December concerning an Eagle Scout Project. 


Supervisor Booth said the last discussion the Board had was in regard to the Scout’s safety. Since then a Safety Operations Procedure has been put into place, which says three people can be on a site and only first class Scouts will be  allowed. There will be one or two adults per site. The only hydrants the Eagle Scouts will be refurbishing are in the Winona Lake Fire District and are located in cul-de-sacs or on non collector roads. There will be traffic safety devises put out by the Town.  


Mark Taylor said this is a volunteer activity that the Town is allowing on Town Property for Town improvements. This should be approved by the action of the Board.


Councilman Woolsey asked whose insurance covers this project. 


Mark Taylor said that Supervisor Booth should consult with NYMIR Insurance Co. and have something put in writing.

Councilman Benedict said his son’s troop is interested in building a gazebo at Chadwick Park for their Eagle Project. He asked the Board if they would be interested in the project. 


Supervisor Booth said absolutely and that Councilman Benedict should talk to Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation. 
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Councilwoman Greene said she would like the Board to consider having Town Clerk Zarutskie prepare a bid for the year 2008 that would address the remaining hydrants. She said there is about $39,000.00 left in the Hydrant account. 


James Osborne, Town Engineer, said there is a hydrant on the Pepsi property that Pepsi never obtained a permit for. Bill Puchalski, Water Distribution Superintendent, wants Pepsi to dig up a certain amount of joints so the Town can look at the quality of the work before he allows them to put the hydrant in service. If Pepsi objects, the Town could have Code Enforcement issue them an order to remedy.


Councilwoman Greene said Pepsi does not want to dig up the pipes and is there another way to remedy this problem. 

James Osborne, said it is hard because the pipe assembly is forgiving of improper installation. The Town can test the hydrant today and it will pass, but it is not a good predictor. The hydrant could fail in five, ten or forty years.


Councilwoman Greene said at this time Bill Puchalski will only allow Pepsi to use the hydrant after the Town has inspected it. She asked Mr. Osborne to talk to Mr. Puchalski and get back to her. 

14.
(add on)
SEWER CONNECTION AT 9W 


Councilwoman Greene said she went to one of the Planning Board meetings and there was a discussion about the City of Newburgh redoing the sewer connection at the 9W City line. It will be enlarged to a million gallons. She was approached by a Town resident to see if the Town knew anything about the project and if so could the Town approach the City to discuss the Town putting in a trunk line.

Mr. Osborne said the City has not contacted either himself or Supervisor Booth about any plans to improve that line. He was going to look into setting up a meeting with himself, Supervisor Booth and the City of Newburgh in the near future. 

15.
(add on)
SIDEWALKS

Councilwoman Greene said the Planning Board has just about finalized everything for Walgreen’s and the Bank. The plans that are being approved are going to have sidewalks on Noel Drive up to the first street. There will also be sidewalks on Route 32 up to the entrance of Shop Rite. She has been told by someone at the DOT that it will be the Town’s responsibility to maintain these sidewalks and she wanted to bring it to the Board’s attention. 
16. 
MOTION TO GO INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION:

MOTION was made at 8:42 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to go into Executive Session, to discuss the following items on the agenda:

A.
Exeter Litigation


B.
CSEA Agreement

The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

Councilman Piaquadio announced that the following item would be discussed also: 
C.
(add on) Animal Control Personnel

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
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MOTION was made at 9:45 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to end Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
Supervisor Booth announced that no action was taken during the Executive Session, but action is anticipated now.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to adopt the attached “side letter” to the CSEA contract (see attached). The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
17.
( new numbering )  ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 9:46 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman 

Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
Meeting adjourned at 9:46 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

                __________________________         ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk         Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
